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CLAIM NO. F907459

PATRICIA MCMILLAN CLAIMANT

BAKER ATLAS RESPONDENT
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CARRIER
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Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by WILLIAM FRYE, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On September 22, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for

a hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on June 30, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

July 5, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her back on

June 23, 2009.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Additional reasonable and necessary medical treatment.

The claimant reserves the issue of temporary total disability

benefits.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that she is entitled to
additional medical treatment regarding her
admittedly compensable injury.  Further, she
contends that since the Respondents have not
authorized any physician to treat her in spite
of her April 21, 2011 request the rules
regarding change of physicians no longer apply
in this matter.  The Claimant contends that
Dr. Tullis has recommended surgery and that
she is entitled to temporary total disability
benefits in regard to any period of time that
the medical records indicate that she is in
her healing period and unable to work.  The
Claimant contends that her attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Claimant was injured on June 23, 2009,
when she fell backwards while lifting a case
of bottled water. She was initially seen at
the Cooper Clinic by Dr. Holder with complaint
of low back pain and soreness. It was noted
that the Claimant had a prior fusion at L5-S1
by Dr. Standefer. X-rays were ordered which
showed no movement of the hardware. Claimant
was diagnosed with a lumbar strain and told to
stay off work for a few days to rest. She
could then return to work with a lifting no
lifting over 20 pounds, limited bending,
stooping, and twisting. 

Due to the Claimant’s continued complaints of
back pain, Dr. Holder recommended a lumbar
epidural steroid injections, which were
performed by Dr. Swicegood. She also had nine
days of physical therapy. 

On October 1, 2009, the Claimant returned to
see Dr. Standefer, who performed her fusion at
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L5-S1. Dr. Standefer noted no objective
neurological impairment. He reviewed her CT
scan and noted her hardware was secure and
unmoved. He found no disc protrusion and a
normal lumbar spine with instruments. Further,
he noted that the radiologist noted a finding
of a bulge at L4-5 with hypertrophy and
stenosis, but he did not believe that there
was significant stenosis found at that level.
Furthermore, he noted that the Claimant was
seen on March 3, 2009, prior to her injury,
with neck and back pain. At that point, he
felt she was having surgical changes
associated with mild degenerative change in
the cervical and lumbar spine with no evidence
of surgical problem. In fact, he found no
change in the Claimant when compared to his
exam in March 2009. He recommended the
Claimant continue her treatment for a lumbar
sprain with Dr. Holder. He also ordered a
lumbar epidural steroid injection with Dr.
Swicegood. 

On November 24, 2009, the Claimant underwent a
Functional Capacity Evaluation. It was noted
that she gave submaximal effort, but could
perform work in the medium category. 

Next, the Claimant returned to her family
doctor, Dr. Stephanie Frisbie. Dr. Frisbie
referred the Claimant to Dr. Raben for an
evaluation. Dr. Raben recommended a MRI, EMG
nerve conduction study, and aqua therapy. Dr.
Raben also performed a lumbar epidural steroid
injection. The MRI showed the Claimant had
marked decrease in disc space at L4-5, with
bulging degeneration, and radiculitis. He
performed another lumbar epidural steroid
injection, which the Claimant noted did help.

The Claimant then returned to see Dr. Holder,
who ordered a CT scan. The CT indicated that
the Claimant had a disc at L3-4 and L4-5 with
some hypertrophy and mild stenosis.

Dr. Frisbie then referred the Claimant to Dr.
Tullis, who is recommending a fusion at L4-5.
It is the Respondents contention that the
surgery is not reasonable and/or necessary, or
causally related to the Claimant’s compensable
injury.”
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The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-year-old female who

was employed by the respondent on June 23, 2009, when she suffered

an admittedly compensable injury to her back.  The claimant has

asked the Commission to consider her entitlement to additional

reasonable and necessary medical treatment by Dr. Jason Tullis.

The claimant does have a history of significant back problems

prior to her admittedly compensable injury.  On June 3, 2004, the

claimant underwent a fusion at the L5-S1 level in her spine.  That

surgery was performed by Dr. James Standefer.  The operative report

from that surgery is found at Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1, Pages 6-

8.  At the hearing in this matter, the claimant gave testimony on

direct examination about her 2004 surgery and problems with her

back after that surgery as follows:

”Q. Now you had some problems with your back
before this June 23, 2009 accident, didn’t
you?

1. A. I had a surgery, yes.

Q. And when was that surgery?

A. In 2004.

Q. Who performed that surgery?

A. Doctor Standifer.

Q. Have you had some problems with your back
even after the surgery, but before the June
23, 2009 accident?

A. Yes, I’ve had some.

Q. Have you received some treatment from
Doctor Frisbie in connection with complaints
of pain in your back before June 23, 2009?

A. Yes.
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Q. Have you had some problems with your neck
as well?

A. Yes.

Q. Tell us about those problems.

A. I began to get severe headaches and my neck
would crack and it continually felt like it
was in a vise grip and so that was the
problems I was having.

Q. Were you on pain medication because of your
neck problems?

A. I honestly don’t remember.

Q. If the records show that Doctor Frisbie was
prescribing you pain medication.

A. Yes.

Q. What do you think the pain medication was
for?

A. My neck.

Q. Do you have any way of knowing whether the
pain medication affected your back as well?

A. I don’t – I suppose it relieves some of the
issues.

Q. Okay, I mean your neck is apart of your
spine, right?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay, do you deny that you were taking pain
medication before this June 23, 2009 accident
occurred?

A. No, the records show.

Q. Okay, do you deny that you were having some
problems with your back even though you were
able to work?

A. No.”

On March 3, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Standefer for

routine follow up purposes.  This visit is approximately three
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months before her admittedly compensable back injury.  The

following are portions of the medical record from that visit:

“The patient is seen in the clinic for routine
followup purposes.  She was initially
evaluated on February 2, 2009 by the nurse
practitioner.  The history and clinical exam
have been reviewed.  The patient does have a
past medical history of lumbar fusion at the
L5-S1 level.  This was for treatment of an
overt ruptured lumbar disc.  Prior to surgery,
she complained of severe numbness, tingling,
and pain in the low back and left lower
extremity.  Postoperatively, she did well and
was released from the clinic in August 2004.
More recently, she has developed pain in the
neck and pain at the base of the skull.  She
has also had low-back pain, which has been
bothersome for her.  Ancillary studies to date
include lumbar MR scan, which demonstrated
postsurgical findings but no evidence of overt
focal disc protrusion.  A cervical MR scan
demonstrated a small central disc protrusion
at L3-4 and moderate disc bulging at C4-5.
She is being seen today for further
evaluation...

She does have routine cervical spine films
available for review.  These demonstrate
findings consistent with mild cervical
spondylosis.  Her MR scan of the lumbar spine
and MR scan of the cervical spine have been
reviewed.  These were conducted at Prime
Medical Imaging.  Overall quality is
acceptable.  The lumbar MR scan demonstrates
findings consistent with postsurgical change
at L5-S1.  Mild adjacent level degenerative
change is noted at L4-5 but no evidence of
overt focal disc protrusion or significant
canal stenosis is noted.  The cervical MR scan
demonstrates mild cervical spondylosis but no
evidence of overt cord compression and no
evidence of Arnold-Chiari malformation or
syringomyelia.

I have reviewed my thoughts with the patient.
At present, I would be inclined to favor a CT
scan of the brain to be absolutely certain
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there is no untoward abnormality that would
account for her headache.  The findings on MR
scanning of the cervical and lumbar spine are
consistent with mild degenerative change but
not sufficiently severe that surgical
intervention is an option.  To this extent,
continued conservative care should be
employed.  I am going to recommend followup CT
scan of the brain, with and without contrast,
as well as a bone scan.  I will be in touch
with the patient regarding results.  I am
going to provide her with a prescription for
Midrin to see how she responds to this in
terms of headache relief.  She is amenable
with these plans, and as such, we will proceed
forthwith.  Pending review of radiographic
studies, we can make a decision as to whether
or not consideration for injections would be a
treatment option for her.”

At the hearing, the claimant also gave testimony about the

mechanism of her admittedly compensable injury as follows:

“Q. Ms. McMillan, it has been agreed that you

had a job related injury back in June of 2009.
Will you briefly explain to us how you got
hurt?

A. I was carrying water – cases of water from
the warehouse to the refrigerator. They were
stacked very high against a ice machine and
apparently whenever someone would come get a
stack or a case they would pull it from the
front, which I just pulled one out, took it
into the refrigerator, and then came back and
pulled the other one, and the stack collapsed
upon me. It collapsed on me and there was the
difference between a doorway where the water
was and where there was a steel uniform rack
and the steel uniform rack has these little
elbows that come out I suppose for hangers and
that’s where I ended up with my back on one of
those elbows and then, of course, the water
came down, busted open the cases, it was all
around my knees and stuff.

Q. So the cases physically fell on you hard
enough to knock up against these elbows on
this rack that you’re talking about?
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A. Right, when – because I had a case in my
hands so I was slightly bent forward when they
came down on me and so whenever I was slightly
bent forward that’s when my back went into
those elbows or that elbow.

Q. Now you say you had a case in your hand.
You had a full case of water in your hands?

A. Yes.

Q. And what size are these water bottles?

A. Twenty-four ounce, I believe.

Q. And how many bottles are in a case?

A. Twenty-four.”

The claimant further testified that she reported her injury to

a supervisor and was eventually sent by the respondents to see Dr.

Keith Holder.

On June 24, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Holder at

Cooper Clinic P.A.  The medical report found at Respondents’

Exhibit No. 1, Pages 49 and 50 states, in part, as follows:

“History of Present Illness: this is the
initial narrative summary on Ms. Patricia
McMillan, an employee of Baker Hughes, who
reports she was putting out a case of bottled
water next to a stacked case and apparently 18
cases fell on her yesterday.    She was
knocked into a uniform rack and reports
stiffness of her low-back occurred after this
with the cases of water coming across her
chest.  She reports a headache, which also
started last night.  The headache is pretty
much gone today, but the low-back pain at a
level of 6/10 is noted.  It increases with
twisting.  A sore, stiff, pinching pain is
reported.  She reports right let pain.  Back
pain is increased with bending, lifting,
prolonged sitting according to the back pain
questionnaire.  She reports the back pain
comes and goes, decreases with a hot shower,
changing positions, and rest.  Leg pain with
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lifting.  It does come and go.  Decreases with
the same modalities.  No back pain or leg pain
with cough or sneeze.  She went to see her
personal physician, Dr. Frisbie, earlier today
receiving Zanaflex, hydrocodone, and
antiinflammatory.

Past Medical History: Pat medical history is
significant for a fractured elbow, back injury
in 2004.

Past Surgical History: Past surgical history
is significant her back surgery by Dr.
Standefer in 2004, a fusion of L4-5 with
pedicle screws.

Musculoskeletal: She has good toe and heel
gait.  No tenderness about the back is noted.
She has standing flexion of the back of 40-50
degrees, extension 5-10 degrees, left and
right hip shift 10-15 degrees each.  Audible
popping is heard in the back on flexion
occasionally. (Emphasis added)  She has full
range of motion of the lower extremities.
Strength is rated at 5/5 in the lower
extremities.  She has negative straight leg
raise.  None in the sitting straight leg
raise.

Impression:

1. Lumbar strain

2. Previous lumbar fusion.

Treatment Plan: Continue medications and ice.
Gentle stretches are recommended.

Physical Limitations: She may return to work
with no lifting greater than 20 pounds.
Limited bending, stooping, twisting, no
repetitive motion of the back.  Sit, stand,
walk as tolerated.  The patient may take
previously prescribed medication if she
desires.  She will follow-up here in 7-10
days.”

The claimant continued to see Dr. Holder from June 24, 2009,

until December 1, 2009, when he released the claimant.  The record

from December 1, 2009, when Dr. Holder released the claimant is

found at Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1, Pages 146-147.  Dr. Holder did
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place permanent restrictions on the claimant but gave no permanent

impairment.

During the same period of time the claimant was seeing Dr.

Holder and complaining of back difficulties she was also having

visits with Dr. Stephanie Frisbie and at least one appointment with

Dr. Michael Standefer.  The claimant made similar complaints to all

of the doctors that she treated with during this time period.

On October 1, 2009, the claimant was seen by Dr. Standefer.

Following is a portion of that medical record:

“...I have reviewed my thoughts with the
patient.  At present, I really do not see any
evidence of any alteration in her clinical
exam or her radiographic studies when compared
with March of 2009.  Historically, she
reinjured her back while working and it would
certainly appear that she has probably had a
superimposed lumbar strain.  As outlined
previously, she was having problems with
chronic back pain.  As such, I would suspect
that her work-related injury aggravated
this...

...During the course of the clinical
evaluation, the patient had inquired as to the
potential benefit of a lumbar epidural steroid
injection.  She has undergone physical
therapy, which has not been of great benefit
for her.  In view of the absence of overt
surgical pathology, it would certainly be a
reasonable option to provide her with a lumbar
epidural steroid injection.  I have reviewed
this with her.  We will coordinate referral to
Dr. Swicegood for a lumbar epidural steroid
injection.”

After being released by Dr. Holder, the claimant continued to

treat with Dr. Frisbie who, on April 8, 2010, referred the claimant

to Dr. Raben.  The medical record from that visit is found at
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Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1, Pages 169-171.  The claimant treated

with Dr. Raben from April 20, 2010, until July 2010.  At that time,

a medical note from Dr. Frisbie indicates that Dr. Raben is moving

to Iowa and the claimant needs another neurosurgeon.

On September 9, 2010, the claimant began to treat with Dr.

Jason Tullis at Ortho Arkansas.  Dr. Tullis’ deposition was taken

in this matter and introduced into the record.  Following is a

portion of that deposition regarding the claimant’s initial visit:

“Q. - notes consist of?  Okay.  What was her
chief complaint when you saw her?

A. Bilateral low back pain, bilateral hip pain
and pain down both legs, left worse than the
right, with numbness to the top of her foot.

Q. Did they follow any type of dermatome
pattern?

A. I felt that they were probably more of an
L5 dermatomal pattern.

Q. Okay.  And then for us, that’s L4-5 or L4-
S1.?

A. It can be either.  L5 will descend over the
L4-5 disk and then exit out through the L5-S1
neuroforamen.

Q. Okay.  And how long did she tell you that
she had been having pain in her back and also
down both legs?

A. She cited it as being 2009.

Q. Did she give you a history of having prior
problems in her back and back surgery?

A. Yes.”

Dr. Tullis recommended surgery for the claimant’s back

difficulties in September 2010.  The surgery was initially
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scheduled for October 29, 2010, but was cancelled due to a lack of

funding for the surgical intervention.

In Dr. Tullis’ deposition at Page 13 we find the following

testimony about his view of the claimant’s need for treatment:

“Q. I understand she told you about an injury
that occurred in June of 2009.   Is that what
you understood?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay.  Did you attribute the changes that
you saw and the need for her treatment to that
trauma?

A. From my standpoint, it is hard to say.  A
good portion of that is subjective.  Most of
the treatment that we offer people is for
pain.  So, to a certain degree when people
come in and describe pain to me, I have to
believe them or come to a certain conclusion
that what they’re telling me is not true.  I
think at that point I wouldn’t bother to
question it.”

Dr. Tullis also gave the following testimony at deposition:

“Q. I noticed that in your notes.  Doctor,
with all the records that I’ve provided to you
here today of her prior problems and symptoms
that she was continuing to have, can you say
within a reasonable degree of medical
certainty what was the cause of her need for
surgery?

A. No.

Q. Okay.  Do you think -

A. You’re talking about the -

Q. Yeah, the cause.

A. No.  I mean, anatomically I could tell you,
but exactly where that happened, it’s hard for
me to know.
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Q. Okay.  Because you are looking back on
records that go back - in fact, you saw her
what, a year or so after her injury?

A. We saw her in - yeah, September of 2010 and
then again March 2011.”

Dr. Tullis also gave the following testimony regarding the

reason he has recommended surgery for the claimant:

“Q. With Ms. McMillan’s accident happening in
June of 2009, and you not seeing her until
more than a year later, you would not have
expected to have found any evidence of acute
injury, would you, when it’s over a year?

A. I wouldn’t expect it.

Q. Excuse me?

A. I wouldn’t expect it.

Q. The surgery that you anticipated, was it to
treat her symptoms?

A. Yes.

Q. And you don’t recommend surgery for people
unless they’ve got significant enough symptoms
to warrant that surgery, do you?

A. Correct.  That’s how we stay in business.

Q. Okay.  So would it be correct that her
symptomatology is the reason that you
recommended the surgery?

A. Symptomatology in combination with some
objective findings.  Symptomatology without
objective findings is questionable.  But we do
have an MRI scan which indicates a
spondylolisthesis at a level above a previous
fusion, with spinal stenosis, all those things
together seemed to indicate that surgery is
indicated.

Q. The mere fact that a person has
degenerative changes in their back does not in
and of itself warrant surgery, does it,
Doctor?
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A. No, it does not.

Q. And the mere fact that a person has
spondylolisthesis doesn’t in and of itself
warrant surgery, does it?

A. It does not.

Q. Would it therefore be correct that the
severity and the continuity of symptoms
constitute the major cause for surgery?

A. I think that they’re probably equal.  Like
I said, I wouldn’t take people with a
spondylolisthesis that was asymptomatic,
unless I had a very good reason, to the
operating room, and I wouldn’t take somebody
who had just symptomatology to the operating
room without an MRI scan indicating to me the
possible site of origin.  I think that they’re
roughly - 

Q. But when you’ve got the objective
underlying defect, the symptomatology is what
really sways you to do the surgery, isn’t it?

A. Yes.

Q. So it therefore is then the tipping
criteria, if you will?

A. If they’re not symptomatic, they don’t
usually come and see me, but, yeah, I would -
I think I understand what you’re getting at.
I would not take her to the operating room
without a complaint.”

Dr. Standefer was also deposed in this matter.  He was asked

questions about audible popping that was noted in a medical report

by Dr. Holder shortly after the claimant’s admittedly compensable

back injury.  Dr. Standefer’s testimony follows:

“Q. Did you ever hear any popping in her back?
Have your records - I didn’t notice any
comments about any popping in her back in any
of your records.

A. No.
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Q. Did you ever notice any popping in her
back?

A. No.  Well, according to the records, no.

Q. Okay.  If your records don’t show any
popping in the back, and the first time the
popping is noted in any kind of medical record
is one day after the traumatic event that
occurred at work, is it likely that the job-
related trauma caused the popping in her back?

A. Well, it could, sure.

Q. Well, is it likely?

A. If there’s no -

Q. Since it’s not noted anywhere else and
there was a -

A. If there’s no previous history, then, yeah,
the conclusion would be that the popping in
the back in some way, form or fashion is
related to the job-related trauma.

Q. And that, an audible popping, is an
objective finding, isn’t it?

A. Yeah, sure.

Q. All right.

A. Absolutely.”

Dr. Standefer was also asked to consider the claimant’s

symptoms, recommended treatment, and her admittedly compensable job

related accident.  Portions of that testimony follows:

“Q. She became symptomatic enough that she had
to undergo injections and pain management was
recommended for her.

A. Uh-huh.

Q. Considering the severity of her symptoms -

A. Yeah.
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Q. - is it likely that the job-related injury
was the precipitating factor?

A. Well, again, it could be.

Q. Is it more probable than not is my
question.

A. Yeah, the - I would - well, yeah, I would
say it probably is more probable than not.  It
was probably just an additional precipitating
event that aggravated an underlying problem,
but that’s about as specific as I can get with
it.

Q. Yeah, and it’s like the straw breaking the
camel’s back.

A. Yeah, exactly.”

The claimant was also involved in a motor vehicle accident.

It was her credible testimony that the accident was minor.  I note

that the accident occurred after her admittedly compensable back

injury at work but before Dr. Tullis recommended surgical

intervention.  Dr. Standefer was questioned by both parties in his

deposition about this motor vehicle accident and how it plays into

the claimant’s need for treatment.  That testimony follows:

“BY MR. FRYE:

Q. Well, Doctor, wouldn’t the motor vehicle
accident also be another straw that broke the
camel’s back and also this -

A. Well, I don’t have any info on this motor
vehicle accident.  How bad was this motor
vehicle accident?  Do we know anything about
it?

Q. Well, you mentioned earlier trivial
problems could cause aggravations.

A. Well, then I guess you’d have to say it’s
possible.  I don’t know, I mean -

Q. Well, didn’t you say -
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A. How much wood can a woodchuck chuck?  I
don’t know.

Q. I understand.  But at least when you saw
her again, there was no change in her
condition between before and after?

A. Correct, but I didn’t see her after her
auto accident.”

This case is very complicated due to the vast medical evidence

and deposition testimony of both Dr. Tullis and Dr. Standefer.  I

have given great consideration to both of their opinions.  I agree

with Dr. Tullis that the claimant is in need of the recommended

treatment including surgery.  However, I do not believe that he is

in the best position to opine on whether or not her need for this

treatment was caused by her admittedly compensable work related

injury.  I believe that Dr. Standefer is in a better position to do

so.  He saw the claimant before and after her admittedly

compensable work related injury and performed the previous surgery

on the claimant.

I find that the claimant is entitled to the recommended

treatment by Dr. Tullis including surgical intervention as it is

reasonable and necessary medical treatment related to her

admittedly compensable back injury of June 23, 2009.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:
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FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on June 30, 2011, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed July 5, 2011, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the surgical intervention recommended by Dr. Tullis is

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for her admittedly

compensable June 23, 2009, back injury.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the burden of the cost associated

with the treatment recommended by Dr. Tullis including surgical

intervention.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


